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 Most Common Questions

 What to do if you get an error message' Unsupported Version of internet Explorer" as shown below
 when trying to connect to our eClinical site:
 

 

 
 
 a) Click on tools/compatibility view settings  to remove--> Rochester.edu and 
 
   Unchecks---> Display all websites in compatibility view as shown.
 



 

 I forgot my password for eClinical. What do I do?
 

 Please use forgot password link from the logon page as shown below to reset you password:
 



 
 Note : Your password must satisfied the following rules:
 
 Password minimum length must be eight (8) characters.
 Password cannot start with a number.
 Password maximum length is 30 characters.
 Password cannot contain special characters. 
 
           *If you have failed at your login/password combination five (5) or more times,
your account will be deactivated and you will need to call the support line (585-275-3893)
to unlock it.
 
 

 Why do I see screen flashing in the lower right corner of the system when I login and logout?

 This is a normal part of the login/logout process. The portlets of our eClinical system



are loading/closing which causes the rapid window flashing.

 How to add portlet in portal 5.2:
 

 

 









 



 

 How come I don't see any links in my EDC Functions List Portlet and/or I cannot see any folders in
my Folders portlet?

 1.  Be sure that you clicked your study in the Study Map portlet. Make sure you select
the study and NOT the site number.
 2.  If you are not using Internet Explorer (i.e. you are using Firefox, Safari, Opera,
etc.) your study will not be selected. You can tell if your study is selected by observing
it highlighted in red in your Study Map portlet. If you are using Internet Explorer, be
sure you are clicking on the Study Name itself, and not the plus/minus icon next to the
study.
 3.  Once your study has been selected (and is highlighted) in red, you should be able to
view links in your EDC Functions List and Folders portlets.
 4.  If you are still unable to see anything, and are positive you are using the correct
browser, it may be a permissions issue. Please contact the support line at 585-275-3893 to
try to troubleshoot any permission issues.

 Where do I download the documentation for my study?

 1.  Click on the name of your study in the Study Map portlet.



 2.  Locate the Folders portlet.
 3.  If there are no documents in the folders, or if you think you have not been given the
appropriate permissions, please call system support at 585-275-3893.

 On resetting my password I get the error message:
 
  "xxx xxxx, your account with login xxxxx is not active. Please contact the administrator for more
help." What should I do? 

 1. Your account has been deactivated becuase of a failed number of login attempts. 
 Please call system support at 585-275-3893.
 2. A system support person will verify your information and reactivate your account.
 3. Once reactivated you can use the temp password issued to your email address to log
back into the system. 

 How do I apply my electronic signature to a page in eClinical?

 Please make sure you are in the Data Review/Capture (EDC) part of the system. For further
reference, please see the Training Manual which can be found at the top of this page.
 
 1.  Be sure that the page has been completed and saved.
 2.  Single click the ‘S’ located near the top of the page. You can also click your
appropriate status in the bottom left corner of the Window.

 



 3. Click in the check box that corresponds with your role. (See below.)

 4.  Click Save Changes after you have checked the relevant box.
 5.  The system will require you to enter your password again.
 6.  You can verify that you have applied your signature at any time by clicking the ‘S’
button again. You can also look at the bottom left of your screen and see the same
information there. You should see your name next to your role along with the time this
document was signed.
 
 Note:  Any changes to the data on this page after it has been signed will remove the
electronic signatures. It will have to be signed again.

 I ran into problems while randomizing my patient. What should I do next?

 Please make sure you are in the Data Review/Capture (EDC) part of the system. For further
reference, please see the Training Manual which can be found at the top of this page.
 
 1.  To randomize a subject, the Screening Demographics, Inclusion/Exclusion, and any
specific assessments required per your protocol must be completed and saved. Please
double-check that these pages have been properly filled out and saved for the subject.



 2.  Make sure that the information entered on the randomization page coincides with the
information provided on the Screening Demographics and Inclusion/Exclusion pages (e.g.
birthdates must match).
 3.  As you are filling out the information, be sure to use your Tab key to navigate
through the fields.
 4.  If you keep getting an error when you are sure that you have filled it out correctly,
you can delete the record by clicking the minus button. Proceed through the process of
deleting the record. See image below for deleting a record.

 5. If you have chosen to delete the record, and have previously saved the page, you will
be prompted for a reason for change. If you have been prompted for a reason for change,
please choose the response that best applies (usually data entry error).
 6.  If you deleted the record, hit the plus sign to add information to the page again.
Please TAB through the fields while entering the data.
 7.  When all the information is filled out, you should be able to check the box labeled
“Click in box to receive an enrollment ID.”
 8.  Click once on the Save Page button. You should be able to view the enrollment ID for
the patient.
 9.  If you have tried this process multiple times and are still unable to receive an
enrollment ID, please call the system support line at 585-275-3893.

 What are the most common pop-up blockers?

 Other than the Ineternet Explorer default pop-up blocker, which is located under the
tools menu in Internet Explorer, here is a list of common toolbars that also provide
pop-up blocking functions. Note that the system will NOT perform correctly if pop-ups are
being blocked.
 
 Google Toolbar
 YAHOO! Toolbar
 AOL Toolbar
 STOPzilla



 
 It is required that the pop-up blocking functionality of these toolbars is disabled. If
the toolbar is not necessary, we recommend uninstalling the toolbar(s) in order to prevent
any problems arising in the system.

 Basic System Usage

 How do I add a subject?

 Please make sure you are in the Data Review/Capture (EDC) part of the system. For further
reference, please see the Training Manual which can be found at the top of this page.
 
 1.  Navigate to your site level so you can see a list of all your subjects. To get to
your site level, first select your protocol in the navigation panel to the left. You
should then see your site number listed. Click on your site number. This is known as your
site level and should show all subjects that have been entered at your site.
 2.  Cick the page icon highlighted in the image above.

 3.  When creating the patient, be sure to enter the patient's initials. This field only
allows three character initials.
 4.  If the patient has two initials, use a dash for the middle initial (i.e. P-W). If the
patient has four initials, please use only the three that best apply.

 How do I enter/update my subject's initials?

 Please make sure you are in the Data Review/Capture (EDC) part of the system. For further
reference, please see the Training Manual which can be found at the top of this page.
 
 1.  Navigate to your site level so you can see a list of all your subjects. To get to
your site level, first select your protocol in the navigation panel to the left. You
should then see your site number listed. Click on your site number. This is known as your
site level and should show all subjects that have been entered at your site.
 2.  Click Edit Patient icon to edit your subject's initials. You should only use the edit
patient feature to edit initials. This field only allows three character initials.

 3.  If the patient has two initials, use a dash for the middle initial (i.e. P-W). If the
patient has four initials, please use only the three that best apply.

 How do I add an unexpected event for my subject?



 There are times when you may need to add an unexpected event. An example would be when a
subject has a permanent withdrawal or unscheduled visit. Follow the steps below to add an
unexpected event.
 
 1.  Select Subject

 2.  Click on "paper" icon

 3.  Click on drop down (red arrow)
 4.  Select Event to be added (green arrow)



 5.  Select Save Changes

 NOTE:  The Unexpected Event will be placed as the last event in the subject's schedule of
events.
 6.  Click on appropriate event (U01, U02, PW, etc.) to enter data
 



 

 How do I add an unexpected page to an event for my subject?

 NOTE:  You can only add pages that do not currently exist as part of this event.
 
 1.  Select Subject

 2.  Click on Event to which assessment should be added



 3.  Click on the "paper" icon

 4.  Select Page to be added

 5.  Click Add (green arrow)
 6.  Click Save Changes (red arrow)

 7.  Click on Page
 

 

 How do I add a note to a field on an eCRF page?



 There are some cases where you will need to leave a note to clarify a data field. Below
is an example that will walk you through adding a note when you cannot provide an
appropriate value. Adding notes can only be done in the Data Review/Capture (EDC) portion
of the system.
 
 1.  The father's age is unknown.

 2.  Put your cursor in the field to which you want to attach a note.
 3.  While the field is highlighted in yellow, scroll to the top of the page and click the
yellow piece of paper to add a note.

 4.  Complete Type, Note Text, and Reason for Change and click Save.
 



 

 Error Message Troubleshooting

 Why am I seeing a red Page Lock message while trying to enter data?

 The page lock could have resulted for a number of different reasons. A page lock is
intended to prevent data entry by more than one person on the page at any given time. For
example, if an investigator and coordinator are looking at the same page, the first person
on the page will be able to enter/edit data, while the second person will receive a page
lock with all fields being unenterable. If you have an on-site monitor reviewing your
data, please ask the monitor to make sure he/she has selected "Review Mode On".

 Why am I receiving a Page Lock message and I have checked that nobody else is on the page?

 The page lock message can happen incorrectly when the system or Internet Explorer has
previously locked up or crashed. A page lock status will automatically be removed after 60
minutes of inactivity in the system. If there is an immediate need to enter the data
before the 60 minute timeout, please contact the system support line at 585-275-3893.

 What should I do if I see a serious system error message?

 This system error could have resulted from a double-click in the system such as when you
were saving a page, adding and removing a page, or opening a page. The eClinical system is
a single click system. One solution is to log out of eClinical, close down all windows in
Internet Explorer, relaunch Internet Explorer, and login to the system again. If you
receive a consistent error message while performing an action, please contact the system
support line at 585-275-3893.

 I click the Data Review/Capture Link. How come it tells me my session expired?



 The eCliniacl system is only supported in Internet Explorer 6.0 or higher. Be sure you
are not using Mozilla FireFox, MSN Explorer, or any other type of browser. If you are
using Internet Explorer and are still experiencing the same problem, it is possible that a
pop-up blocker is enabled on the computer. The eClinical system will not function properly
if a pop-up blocker is turned on. To turn off the pop-up blocker in Internet Explorer 7.0,
see the picture below. Also be sure there are not any secondary toolbars running that
might block pop-ups such as the Google Toolbar, AOL Toolbar, or Yahoo! Toolbar. Please be
sure that pop-up blocking is disabled for ALL toolbars that might be running. If you are
having problems turning off your pop-up blocker, you should contact computer support
services at your location to help you. Also see: What are the most common pop-up blockers
under Most Common Questions.
 

 

 Query Management

 What do I do if my query does not turn white when I provide a response?

 Unlike data entry on eCRF pages, in the query management application, it is important to
use your mouse to navigate from field to field.  If a query which you have responded to
turns yellow with a status of solution available, you must perform the following steps to
clear the query and update the eCRF page.
 
 Using your mouse:
 1.  Click in the New Value Field (red)
 2.  Select Reason for Change (green)
 3.  Click on save (blue)
 



 The query should turn from a status of solution available to solution provided (and turn
from yellow to white).
 
 

 

 What do I do if the system tells me I have insufficient privileges when forcing a query closed?

 This problem can be resolved by following these steps to clear your browser cache.
 
 If you are using Internet Explorer 7.0:
 1.  Click Tools->Internet Options
 2.  Go to the General Tab
 3.  Click Delete Temporary Internet Files.



 
 If you are using Internet Explorer 6.0:
 1.  Click Tools->Internet Options
 2.  Click Delete Files

 3.  When prompted, click OK.



 

 

 Why can't I see all of my open queries on the query management page?

 1. Check the query filter box on the query management page. Make sure it says "All Open
Queries."

 2.  Also, query management can only display ten queries at a time. If you have more than
ten queries, you will neeed to hit the next button to view more.

 How do I view which pages have data entered or queries associated with them?

 In eData Entry (eDE), you will see a drop-down box of actions near the top. Site Summary
will allow you to view all pages that have been filled out for all patients in the study
along with the pages that have queries. The Query Management page allows you to view the
queries that have been generated.
 

 


